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1.
Emergency Planning and Diversions Routes
As a result of emergency planning exercises undertaken last year, the potential vulnerability of the A14 Orwell Bridge was highlighted, including the potential of a lengthy closure arising from an incident on the Bridge.
Previous experience indicates that the impact of closing the A14 Orwell Bridge for any significant period will have a major impact on Ipswich and substantially disrupt container movements to and from the port of Felixstowe.

Relevant officers from the Suffolk Joint Emergency Planning Unit, Suffolk Constabulary, Economy, Skills and Environment Department and Highways Agency met on 24 January 2012 to discuss the issues involved.  Further meetings will be arranged to develop contingency arrangements.
2.
A11 Fiveways to Thetford
On 20 January 2012, I chaired a meeting involving Matthew Hancock MP, relevant County Councillors, elected representatives from Brandon Town Council and Elveden Parish Council, Suffolk Local Access Forum; British Horse Society; Elveden Estates, RAF Lakenheath, the Highways Agency and relevant officers from the County council and Forest Heath District Council.

The objective of this meeting was to receive a report from the Highways Agency on proposed changes to the A11 Fiveways to Thetford Improvement Scheme and confirm SCC's agreement to these changes.

Issues discussed included:

· The Highways Agency indicated that the proposed underpass for walkers and horse riders will be constructed to the full 3.7m height referred to in the Environmental Statement and hence horse riders will be able to remain on their horses as they negotiate the new underpass.  Following a subsequent meeting the Highways Agency suggested that the original cost for the underpass has come down, from £1million to around £450,000; thereby reducing the county council’s agreed contribution from around £357,000 to £150,000;
· SCC will be working with others, including Elveden Estates, to complete the public rights of way (PROW) links to the proposed underpass by diverting Eriswell Bridleway No. 8. Costs relating to order making will be born by the Highways Agency;
· Various other non-motorised user (NMU) issues including the surface finish of the underpass and approaches, the durability of the grassed gravel footways proposed for the links between the lay-bys on either side of the new road and the war memorial (which will remain a future maintenance liability for the Highways Agency) and agreement to the proposed design for the surface finish of the linking footway alongside the B1112;

· Agreement to the proposed alignment of the B1112 where it passes under the proposed A11;

· Following the meeting the Highways Agency provided further assurances concerning our safety concerns about the layout of the proposed B1106 compact grade separated junction associated with the volume of traffic entering and leaving the Center Parcs holiday village and in particular potential queuing back at the end of the off slip road where it joins the B1106 and also use of the south facing deceleration and acceleration lanes.  The county council accepted that the junction and associated slip roads and deceleration and acceleration lanes will remain part of the trunk road network;
· Speed limits and signing issues on the B1106 and B1112;

· “Gateway” signs on all approaches to Elveden Village;

· Elveden Crossroads Junction Realignment and removal of Signals. This remains a significant unresolved issue.  It was agreed that key stakeholders should be involved/consulted on the overall package of measures directly affecting Elveden including the proposed layout of the cross roads, the classification of and proposed changes to the section of existing A11 through Elveden, measures to control the speed of traffic on the B1106 and gateway signing.  I would expect to chair meetings with key stakeholders, which should include representatives from Elveden Parish Council, Elveden CEVAP School, Suffolk Constabulary, Elveden Estates, Center Parcs and relevant local authority and Highways Agency officers.

The county council has indicated that it would not want the lack of progress in reaching an agreement on the proposed layout of this junction (and measures on the section of A11 through Elveden) to delay Ministerial consent to enable the trunk road scheme to be implemented at the earliest opportunity;
· Measures to address safety concerns at the B1112/A1101 and B1112/A1065 junctions, which have now subsequently been agreed with officers;
· The trunk road scheme will enable southbound HGV traffic movements to connect to the A134 via the C633; and
· The county council noted that the possibility of providing crossovers as part of the A11 improvement is being investigated by the Highways Agency.
3.
Planned Trunk Road Works and Diversion Routes
I previously highlighted concerns about planned maintenance works on the westbound carriageway of A14 trunk Road at Haughley and referred to meetings with local councillors on 12 August 2011 and 29 September 2011, the latter involving David Ruffley MP and representatives of the Highways Agency.
In practice, the west bound carriageway was closed overnight between 8pm and 6am on 10 weekdays between 10 October 2011 and 22 October 2011 to enable the works to be carried out.  Unfortunately, due to adverse temperature conditions the Highways Agency were unable to implement repairs on three nights.  The county council was subsequently advised by the Highways Agency that the outstanding repairs would be carried out at a later date, currently expected to be in the Spring this year.
In view of the issues involved and the impact of the closure, particularly on local roads through Elmswell, Haughley and Wetherden, I subsequently wrote to the relevant Minister on behalf of elected representatives of local communities affected by the works to express concern about the impact of the trunk road closure.
The issues highlighted included:
· the length of time that the trunk road was closed in order to carry out these essential planned works, the excessive length of the diversion route, the impact on unprotected local communities and the impact on businesses and the local economy, in particular hauliers operating to and from the Port of Felixstowe;
· problems in diverting the volume and weight of traffic using the A14, including the significant volume of container traffic moved overnight, onto generally inadequate local roads and the impact of communications and SatNav in route choice. Traffic flows recorded in Elmswell indicated that traffic flows increased significantly as a result of the overnight closure of the westbound carriageway.  In particular, overnight HGV movements were measured between 5 and 5½ times the normal levels.  It is not surprising that this had a significant impact on the local communities in the vicinity of theworks;
· The lack of cooperation between the Highways Agency and the county council, which is a key principle in the National Guidance Framework, and inconsistency with internal memos produced by the Highways Agency relating to works diversion routes;
· Engagement with local communities affected by proposed works;
· The economic impact of diverting traffic in particular HGVs.  In this instance the impact in terms of additional time and mileage costs imposed on hauliers suggested that the cost to the local economy and hauliers in particular significantly exceeds the cost of introducing a contraflow arrangement on the A14;

· The need to upgrade crossovers to enable a contraflow system to be implemented when carrying out planned works;
· The views and experience of the Parish Councils affected by the closure.
4.
  A14 Study and Challenge
As part of the 2010 Comprehensive Spending Review the Government announced that the A14 Ellington – Fen Ditton major scheme had been stopped and that a strategic corridor study will be undertaken, later referred to as the A14 Study. I represent the county council on the A14 Study Steering Group.

In December last year the government launched the A14 Challenge. Subsequently consultants were appointed to help with option generation and an A14 Project Board was set up to drive forward the study and ensure that the study outputs are fit for purpose. The county council is represented on this Board.
The county council has responded to the A14 Challenge consultation based in part on comments from business and local government representatives in Suffolk. These are summarised below: 
· congestion on the A14 between Ellington and Fen Ditton is a serious problem that must be solved;
· tolling on this particular stretch of the A14 might form part of the final solution, although there is a strong view that there needs to be an alternative and parallel route option that is not tolled and that the cost of the tolling tariff must be given careful consideration. In addition there should be no tolling on any part of the new road network without a significant increase in capacity;
· The A14 will continue to be a key driver for local and national economic prosperity, reflected in part by its status in the TEN-T network, and an important route for traffic travelling to and from the Port of Felixstowe, the largest container port in the UK;
· there needs to be a continuing commitment to promote improvements to the rail network between Felixstowe and Nuneaton during Network Rail control period 5;

· measures to reduce the amount of commuter traffic using the A14 need to be considered, including a greater role for the A14 guided bus-way;

· there needs to be a higher standard of real-time information provided to drivers who use the road so they can take alternative routes at times of high demand. In the short term the A14 Technology Project should be extended to cover the existing A14 between Ellington and Fen Ditton;

· inadequate access to and egress from the A14 can contribute to congestion and delays on the A14;

· The East of England Transport Information project, which includes the development of a journey planning/incident management application in partnership with BT, the potential use of TV White Space to monitor and manage traffic on the road network and the possibility of monitoring real time vehicle flow on trunk and local roads using fibre optics, should be considered in the context of developing solutions to the A14 Challenge.
5.
A14 Between Trimley and Dock Spur Roundabout
The county council has asked the Highways Agency:

· to confirm the purpose/function of retaining the 50mph speed limit for safety reasons on this section of trunk road following completion of the A14 Dock Spur Roundabout Improvement last year; and

· to advise on any works to address safety concerns and timetable for implementing these works.
6. 
Anglian Water: Repair to Collapsed Sewer in Station Square, Lowestoft
On 18 January 2012 the county council found out by chance that Anglian Water proposed to start work on repairing a collapsed sewer in Station Square Lowestoft on the following Monday (23 January 2012). It was understood that the works would last for approx 2 - 4 weeks.
Subsequent investigation indicated that this issue was known to Anglian Water and the Highways Agency before 7 November 2011 and that initial investigatory work to determine the scale of the problem in the sewerage system, took place on the 13-16 November 2011 during a planned closure of Bascule Bridge.

The lack of consultation and absence of early warning that these works needed to be carried out is clearly unacceptable to the county council. Given the location of these works immediately north of the Bascule Bridge, the need to partially close the road to carry out the works and previous experience clearly indicates that works of this nature within Lowestoft will cause significant disruption and impact on local roads within the town. 
Subsequent reports confirm that this work had a significant impact on the local community as well as businesses and the tourist industry in Lowestoft.

Despite best endeavours, the works continued into the half term holiday.  At the time of writing this report, works have stopped with traffic management reduced to a minimum to allow traffic to flow and keep congestion to a minimum, although the right turn ban from Station Square to Waveney Road was in place.

Further work is expected to commence during the week beginning 27 February 2012, although no additional traffic management is expected.
The county council will be discussing the issues involved through the regular liaison meetings with Atkins as agents of the Highways Agency and Anglian Water.  This will include procedures to improve communications and measures are in place to ensure that key stakeholders and elected representatives are briefed in advance of works being implemented.
7.
Kentford Parish Council Meeting
On 12 December 2011, the county council was represented at a Kentford Parish Council meeting to discuss various transport issues including the volume of HGVs using local roads, the provision of a Link Road connecting the A11 and A14 trunk roads and signing westbound Newmarket traffic via the B1506 rather that via the A14/A142 (Exning) interchange.
The discussion included references to previous committee reports that had highlighted the nature of problems at Kentford and also to comments from the Highways Agency indicating that the provision of an A11/A14 Link Road was not justified.  In addition the concept of an A11/A14 Link Road is not listed as a strategic transport improvement in the Suffolk County Council Local Transport Plan.
It was acknowledged that the proximity of the county boundary and location of the existing A11/A14 junction north of Newmarket meant that Cambridgeshire County Council would have to be involved if a major project was to be taken forward.
The county council advised that there are a number of significant transport issues in the area beyond Kentford and that these would need to be taken into account in developing transport solutions.  These include:

· The congested A14/A142 (Exning) interchange, which was identified as one of the top ten problem junctions in the East of England and where queuing already extends back onto the main trunk road during peak periods; and
· A related problem of “rat running” on local roads in Cambridgeshire as traffic seeks to avoid the lengthy queues on the A142 to join the A14 at Newmarket
The county council agreed to work with the Parish Council to address areas of specific concern, particularly HGVs turning at the junction of the B1506 and B1085.
8.
Ipswich Town Centre Gas Pipe Replacement Works
Late last year National Grid advised that they planned to carry out major works to replace a large diameter gas main in Ipswich town centre. This was followed by an initial officer meeting in early January and a presentation to councillors and key stakeholders on the 8 February 2012.

National Grid have indicated that the works will involve a number of road closures and some disruption to traffic and businesses.

Key aspects of this work include the following:
The majority of the work is planned to take place from April to November 2012;
· The main work will begin outside the old Odeon on St. Margaret's Street in April 2012, working in the footway and green surfaced cycleway.  There will be some disruption to traffic when the site is set up and deliveries are made by lorry. The road won't be closed and although some disruption is unavoidable this will be kept to a minimum.  A section of road at Major's Corner will be reduced to one lane;
· The left turn inbound lane on St. Margaret's Green will be closed whilst this part of the project is undertaken.  This will reduce the inbound lanes from two to one.  It may be necessary to close the junction with Cobbold Street for a limited period;

· The junction of Upper Orwell Street/Eagle Street/Fore Street/Orwell Place will need to be completely closed for approximately 8 weeks, probably around July/August 2012;

· Upper Orwell Street will be closed for a period of time.  National Grid would like the left turn ban for HGVs into Upper Orwell Street from St. Helen's Street to be temporarily revoked so that HGVs delivering mobility scooters and chairs to the Co-op unit off Cox Lane can continue to do so as they won't be able to access Upper Barclay Street from the south end of Upper Orwell Street;

· Soane Street will have to be closed, possibly from the end of July 2012;

· Great Colman Street may have to be closed at the junction with St. Margaret's Street from 21 May 2012 for two weeks, although National Grid hope to carry out their works in such a way as to avoid this;

· Ipswich Borough Council will be working with National Grid and event organisers to minimise potential conflicts with planned events in Ipswich;

· Officers dealing with the Ipswich - Transport Fit for the 21st Century Major Scheme have been made aware of the works and co-ordination is taking place to avoid conflicts;

· Officers will work with National Grid to avoid any disruption to the Olympic Torch Relay celebrations on the 5 July.

9.
Local Flood Management
Last month Cllr Tony Goldson hosted a meeting of portfolio holders from all Suffolk's local authorities to discuss the contents of the developing Local Flood Risk Management Strategy for Suffolk and the further implementation of the Flood and Water Management Act.  

Working in partnership with local authorities plus the Environment Agency, Anglian Water and the Internal Drainage Boards, we have produced the first draft of Suffolk Local Flood Risk Management Strategy.  It sets out Suffolk's plans for sustainable management of local flood risk, particularly flash flooding, linking to the Environment Agency's plans for tidal and river flood management.  We are now undertaking informal stakeholder consultation on this important document prior to a formal public consultation in the summer.  This strategy will be a statutory document influencing the flood and coastal risk management activities of the partner organisations above and will become an important consideration in planning matters.  Anyone wishing to know more should view www.suffolk.gov.uk/floodrisk.
This April, the county council assumes new roles and responsibilities related to Ordinary Watercourse Regulation (Consenting and Enforcement) following the introduction of the Flood and Water Management Act 2010.  Ordinary watercourse regulation consists of a process of issuing consents for acceptable work and undertaking enforcement action when appropriate to deal with unacceptable activities.  It is important to regulate activities on ordinary watercourses, such as putting in new culverts, both to manage the risk of flooding from this source as well as seeking to ensure our watercourses remain ecologically diverse and as natural as possible.  An online application process for 'consenting' is in development.
The only substantive part of the Flood and Water Management Act 2010 yet to be fully implemented is the section on Sustainable Drainage which includes the establishment of a Sustainable Drainage Approval Body (SAB) by the County council.  The role of this body will be to approve drainage proposals prior to development, ensuring they do not increase flood risk elsewhere and deliver water quality and environmental enhancements wherever possible.  We expect this duty to commence in October 2012 at the earliest.  I am in discussions with planning authority colleagues about how to make the SAB process workable in Suffolk without adding unnecessary burdens on developers or the local authorities.  The SAB role will also require the county council to adopt and maintain most new sustainable drainage systems.  We have recently responded to a Defra consultation on the details of this new role and the standards that will be required for future sustainable drainage. 
The Council continues to work with communities, landowners and partners to solve local flooding problems.  We have a number of schemes in development, for example at Lovetofts Drive in Ipswich and Pin Mill on the Orwell estuary.

10.
Suffolk Coast Forum
I attended the inaugural meeting of the Suffolk Coast Forum, a partnership of coastal local authorities, coastal and estuary community groups and other partners directly involved in coastal management.  We set the scope and membership of the new Forum, which will have an Annual Conference in order to disseminate progress to a wider audience and be a scrutiny mechanism for the public.  The main aims of the Forum are to take a partnership approach to managing flood and coastal erosion risk in a holistic way, making best use of available expertise and resources; helping to smooth the way for local actions to improve flood defences and influencing the plan making processes of statutory bodies.
11.
Highways Procurement Process 
At its meeting on 8 November 2011, the Cabinet authorised the Corporate Director Economy, Skills and Environment to commence the procurement process for the appointment of a private sector provider of an integrated highways service.

The formal procurement process is now underway and the notice was published in the Official Journal of the European Union on 31 January 2012.  A number of potential providers of the highways service for Suffolk have formally expressed an interest in being considered for this major contract.  Those that have expressed an interest are currently completing their Pre Qualification Questionnaires; this is the first stage in the selection process.

These prospective providers were invited to attend a Bidders’ Day, which was held in the Council Chamber on 16 March 2012. I attended this most useful session which attracted 45 people, representing some 19 organisations.

In my opening presentation, I emphasised that Suffolk’s existing highways service is very well regarded, responsive and efficient. I cited the response provided during the recent severe weather as an example of excellent service provision.  However, I made the point that, whilst the existing service had made savings, the unprecedented budget challenge faced by the Council means that we need to drive out further efficiencies and savings.  I clarified that we will be seeking a provider to help us achieve this primary objective, without diminishing the level of service currently provided.

I further emphasised the importance of the new arrangements supporting the Suffolk economy and local enterprise and that the new service must be responsive to councillors and communities. To help achieve this responsiveness I made it clear that the authority will be retaining an Area Office structure, staffed by county council officers.

Finally I informed those present that this procurement had been extensively discussed by Councillors, has the full support of my Cabinet colleagues and that the county council is totally committed both to the procurement process and the achievement of its objectives.
12.
Changes To Bus Services In Bury St Edmunds
Some Councillors will be aware of significant changes to bus service provision in Bury St Edmunds following the decision by First East England to cease operation in the town, effective from 31 March 2012.  The company has over a number of years worked closely with local authorities to sustain and improve the network including the introduction of a Quality Bus Partnership in March 2005.  Despite these efforts, difficult market conditions have led the company to conclude that the operation is no longer viable.

Officers in the Public Transport Unit co-ordinated the response to this withdrawal engaging immediately with County Councillors to keep them informed. Officers also opened a dialogue with the wider market to establish if there was a solution that did not require the involvement of the county council in giving financial support to any replacement operator. I am pleased to report that these discussions will lead to the introduction of services that will for the most part replace those being withdrawn.  These will be delivered by two companies, Mulleys of Ixworth and Stephensons of Essex, both of whom were already providing bus services in the town.  These new and revised services will all be in place before the cessation of services by First and I anticipate a seamless transition for customers.  I hope that these new services will be well used by residents to ensure their success and continuation into the future.
13.
Creation Of A New Heritage Trust For Suffolk
Work is continuing on the creation of a new Heritage Trust for Suffolk.  The two-month consultation closed on 8 February 2012 and a total of 861 responses were received.  Of these 695 were individual responses and 109 were responses on behalf of organisations.  In addition we also received 21 formal written responses from key stakeholders.  Analysis of the results of the consultation is currently taking place and full details will be included in the full business case which will be presented to Cabinet.

A provisional date for the financial gateway has been arranged for 22 March 2012 and Scrutiny Committee will consider the case for the creation of a new heritage organisation on 8 March 2012.
14.
Sizewell C
I am pleased to report that a Sizewell C Joint Local Authority Group has been set up.  This Group comprises members of SCC and Suffolk Coastal District Council.

We have already received a presentation from EDFEnergy and information about the transport issues.  
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